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1.0 OBJECTIVE

To produce in 1992 a conversion factors publication which will help the forest 
products industry and government agencies in eastern Canada improve the 
usefulness and comparability of wood consumption and forest product yield 
information, by reducing errors and inaccuracies caused by frequent 
misinterpretation of units and inappropriate conversions.

2.0 BACKGROUND

Canadian wood product firms generate many statistics and ratios to monitor wood 
consumption and product yield. These statistics are used for mill inventory 
control and for annual reports to the provincial government agencies that control 
wood allocation. This basic industry information has many valuable uses that are 
not fully exploited by mills or government agencies. For example, mill 
information could be used to help match or modify resource characteristics, 
product options and mill technology, to maximize industry profitability and/or 
Canadian returns from the forest resource. These uses are not fully exploited 
because enormous confusion is created by the use of similar terminology and units 
to express statistics which often differ significantly in meaning.

A recent Forintek study conducted for the Ontario Ministry of Natural Resources 
(OMNR) reinforced the need for a conversion factors publication specific to the 
eastern Canadian wood products industry. The OMNR annually collects detailed 
wood consumption and product yield information from every mill that uses 
roundwood from Ontario crown land. They tried to use this data to forecast 
future roundwood requirements by the industry. However the information collected 
from mills was found to be unreliable, mainly due to industry and OMNR problems 
converting mill records into standardized units. Forintek was commissioned to 
segregate reliable mill data from unreliable information and to recommend ways 
to improve the accuracy and usefulness of OMNR's Forest Industry Mill Information 
System (FIMIS) database. One of our recommendations was the production of a 
conversion factors publication for the eastern Canadian forest products industry 
and government agencies.

Industry and government need for this publication is not limited to a single 
province. Forintek is frequently asked to explain or convert various expressions 
of wood consumption and wood product yield. Enquiries often originate from 
industry and government employees trying to balance wood input and product 
output, so that processing inefficiencies can be identified. Sometimes enquiries 
are from industry associations. For example, the Nova Scotia Wood Product 
Manufacturers Association (WPMA) commissioned Forintek to estimate annual 
provincial production and utilization of each type of sawmill by-product. Like 
the OMNR, the WPMA had already collected information from sawmills, but found 
sawmill responses incomplete, incomparable, and unreliable. The association 
needed Forintek to help them understand the by-product yield information 
collected from the industry and to supply the by-product yield information which 
the industry itself lacked.

A conversion factors publication is needed to improve understanding of wood 
product industry statistics and to allow conversion of mill information into 
comparable units, thereby increasing the benefits that the wood products industry 
and government agencies derive from this valuable information source.
In 1985, Forintek updated its conversion factors publication for the western 
Canadian forest products industry. However, the resource size, species, 
technologies and units used by the eastern Canadian industry differ enough to 
warrant a separate publication.



3.0 PROPOSED APPROACH

An eastern Canadian conversion factors publication will be generated using 
Forintek's western publication as a format guide. However, an attempt will be 
made to improve upon the both the content and format of the western publication.

The format planned for the eastern publication will try to improve readability, 
by keeping tables and their explanations closer together. We also plan to use 
more practical examples to improve understanding of the information presented and 
to illustrate how the conversion factors presented might be used by industry.
It is anticipated that most of the information needed for eastern Canadian 
species will be obtained from literature searches. References cited in 
Forintek's western publication will be checked first. Other references will be 
sought as required.

An attempt will be made to include more product and by-product yield factors than 
currently included in Forintek's western publication. Typical ranges in product 
recovery factors will be presented to help the eastern industry recognize 
opportunities for efficiency improvement. Average product recovery factors will 
be included to help government agencies forecast forest production requirements 
needed to meet mill production capacities. By-product yield factors will be 
included to help mills, government agencies and entrepreneurs investigate wood 
residue utilization opportunities.

It is anticipated that eastern Canadian mill yields can be extracted from 
Forintek's Sawmill Improvement Program (SIP) database , Forintek's scrutinized 
copy of the OMNR'S FIMIS database and the residue utilization opportunities 
report prepared for the WPMA of Nova Scotia. The FIMIS database contains 5 years 
of annual product and by-product yield factors for every Ontario wood-using 
mill, including pulp and paper mills, sawmills and panelboard mills.

4.0 PROGRESS IN 1991-92

An article was prepared and presented at the CPPA Technical Conference on Wood 
Measurement Systems. The article discussed the requested subject of sawmill use 
of scanners for mill yard inventory control, but was written to use this 
opportunity to exemplify forest industry problems due to inconsistencies and 
misunderstandings of the units and methods used to express wood consumption and 
product yield. Emphasis was on inventory imbalances created by calculating the 
wood volumes added to inventory using conventional scaling methods and 
calculating the wood volumes removed form inventory using scanners. Inventory 
input and output units appear the same, but measurement differences necessitate 
correction factors to prevent unacceptable inventory imbalances. The article was 
published bilingually in the Conference proceedings. The French version was 
reprinted in September by Opérations Forestières. This article and presentation 
helped improve industry's awareness of the need for a clear understanding of 
subtle differences in forest industry units and how a conversion factors 
publication can help.

A table of contents and 51 tables have been prepared and internally reviewed to 
cover 7 of the 8 chapters of the eastern Canadian conversion factors publication. 
Tables were generated from Forintek's SIP database, Forintek's scrutinized copy 
of the OMNR FIMIS database, other Forintek contract reports, and an extensive 
literature search. Text for the chapter on Wood and Bark Characteristics has 
also been prepared and reviewed. Many of these unpublished conversion factor 
tables have already been used during 1991-92 to improve the efficiency and 
quality of responses to technical enquiries from members and supporters.



Some tables are currently being revised based upon internal review. Table 
revisions, the addition of tables for the composite products chapter and text 
preparation for the remaining chapters will be completed during the first quarter 
of 1992-93.
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